## MINUTES ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS FEBRUARY 17, 2015

#### **CALL TO ORDER:**

Chairperson Rosenthal called the regular meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 6:30 PM on Tuesday, February 17, 2015 at City Hall, 101 Green Street, Galena, IL.

## **ROLL CALL AND DECLARATION OF QUORUM:**

As Roll Call was:

Baranski	Present
Bochniak	Present
Cook	Present
Holman	Present
Nybo	Present
O'Keefe	Present
Rosenthal	Present

A quorum was declared.

Zoning Administrator Matt Oldenburg, Acting City Attorney Tom Nack and Zoning Secretary Deb Price were also present.

### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

**MOTION:** O'Keefe moved, seconded by Bochniak to approve the minutes for the January 14, 2015 meeting.

Motion to approve the corrected minutes carried on voice vote.

## **OLD BUSINESS**

None

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

Board member Bill Nybo asked to be recused as he is a Galena guest house owner.

Rosenthal granted the request.

Cal. No. 15V-01, Applicant: Adam Johnson – 211 Fourth Street, Galena, IL 61036 and Owner: Matthew Carroll, 319 Meeker Street, Galena, IL 61036. Location: Parcel: 22-100-896-00, Located on Lots 17 and the East part of Lot 16 in Block 24 of the original town of Galena, situated on the West side of the Galena River, City of Galena, Jo Daviess County, Illinois. Common address 319 Meeker Street, Galena, IL 61036. Request for a variance to allow 5 parking spaces to be off-site, contingent upon approval of a Special Use Permit request for a 6-room Small Inn.

**MOTION:** Bochniak moved, seconded by Cook to open the Public Hearing on <u>Cal. No.</u> 15V-01.

Motion carried on voice vote.

Attorney Nack swore all those persons in who wished to testify at either of tonight's public hearings.

Adam Johnson, 211 Fourth Street, Galena spoke on behalf of the applicant requesting a variance to allow 5 off-site parking spaces. Johnson said there is a hardship with how the historic building is situated on the site. There is no room for parking in front or on the sides of the building. At the rear of the building there is a chasm on the third floor level. If required to have parking here it would mean guests would drive up Meeker(Jail Hill) around the bend on High Street to Jackson take that to Harrison Street and then navigate down into a parking area. This would be difficult for visitors and would be a hardship for business. If they create parking on the lot it would eliminate green space and impervious areas. That too would require a variance. Harrison Street is currently an active walkway to the stairs that lead downtown. Creating parking would disturb or eliminate the walkway. When looking at the approval criteria the limitations of the site are not self-inflicted, the building already exists and this would not be a special privilege – anyone can ask for the parking variance. Approving of the variance would allow a reasonable use of the property - several others have tried unsuccessfully to revitalize the property. Parking has always been an issue in this area. They are requesting the minimum necessary to operate the desired business. They do not want to be forced to have parking on Harrison Street. The desired use is compatible with adjacent neighbors and requiring parking at the rear of the property may impact those property owners.

O'Keefe asked about the extra traffic for Meeker Street. This street is very narrow and quite congested with Courthouse business and weekend visitors. If the variance is granted the guests would be parking on Meeker Street adding to the congestion.

Johnson said the use periods for the inn would be opposite that of the Courthouse.

Rosenthal asked if there would be additional cars for people visiting the guests at the small inn. Where are these people going to park?

Johnson said they would need to park on the street.

Baranski asked Johnson how narrow Harrison Street is behind the building.

Johnson said it narrows down to a single lane road.

Holman asked if the neighbors who opposed the creation of parking off Harrison Street were in attendance.

Johnson said they were.

Baranski said the use patterns of this area are different. The Courthouse and other offices would be open during the week. The small inn would see most of its traffic after those businesses close and on weekends and holidays.

Johnson agreed. Most of the inn's business would be on the weekends and holidays.

O'Keefe asked about the costs for creating parking off of Harrison Street.

Johnson said it would be costly. There would be a lot of work necessary to get the area developed for proper parking. There are grade requirements and they would be creating a large impervious area that would require mitigation and create additional problems.

Baranski asked if the road could be widened.

Johnson said it would be very difficult.

Rosenthal asked all those in favor of the request to come forward.

Matt Carroll, 319 Meeker Street, Galena is the new owner of the building and he is very excited to get started on this endeavor. If they were required to develop parking off of Harrison Street his clients would need to come into the building at the rear of the building on the third floor

which would be very awkward. The natural check in point would be on the main floor through the double front doors. Expecting guests to travel the narrow road to the back of the building and then down through the building somehow to check in would be very difficult and inconvenient. He has spoken with both Dan Reimer, County Administrator, and Mark Newcomer, adjacent property owner about his plans. They are both excited to see this development and neither have concerns. Busy weekends he will be looking into alternative parking plans such as valeting his guests' cars. Many other uses for the building would have a bigger negative impact on the area.

Bochniak said there are two parking spots right next to the building – there really is no extra room here. Would someone be blocked in?

Carroll said the driveway could be used when guests are checking in or out or he could use this.

Rosenthal asked where the property line was.

Carroll said the stone wall; he does not own to the sidewalk. He said the courthouse is agreeable to letting his guests use the parking lot next to the old jail. This building is very close to the downtown commercial district which does not require off street parking.

Bill Grosshans, 418 Harrison Street, Galena said he and his wife Krista Ginger live directly behind the old jail – formerly owned by Dr. Hinde. They are both in support of Carroll's project. Harrison Street turns into basically a walking path down to the stairs above Meeker Street. It is a very steep dirt path that is slippery when the leaves fall and is not maintained by the City. Children and adults in the neighborhood use this and the stairs to get downtown and to catch the school bus. It could be widened some but there is a cliff on one side and their property on the other. Small inns or bed and breakfast guests usually do not get visitors so there should be no additional cars. On very, very busy weekends they would be happy to work with Carroll and have his guests park on their property. The Meeker/Bench street area is the last area people park when visiting Galena. They are very excited about this project!

O'Keefe asked Grosshans how they access their property.

Grosshans said off of Soldiers Monument Road

Holman asked about the grade.

Baranski said it is about 20%.

Kathy Farlow, 411 Meeker Street, Galena said she and her husband Jess have one house between them and the old jail. She too said the B and B gusts do not have visitors. Insurance

does not cover a guest's visitors. When they owned Farmer's Guest House they did not have their own parking - guests used the municipal lot across from them on Spring Street. They never had a problem even on the busiest weekends. This is the best use for this property. Other uses such as apartments, retail space or a restaurant would be much more intense and have a more negative impact on the area. After they moved into their home a few years ago they installed a parking pad off Meeker Street near the stairs to their home. They would be very glad to let Carroll use this for his guests on busy weekends. It will be great to have this historic property preserved and put back to good use.

Rosenthal asked all those opposed to the request to come forward and testify.

No one did.

**MOTION:** Cook moved, seconded by Holman to close the Public Hearing on <u>Cal. No. 15V-</u>01.

Motion carried on voice vote.

**MOTION**: Baranski moved, seconded by Bochniak to draft a positive Finding of Fact to approve a Variance request to allow 5 parking spaces to be off-site based on the Variance Approval Criteria and contingent upon approval of a Special Use Permit for a 6- room Small Inn.

Baranski reviewed the Variance Approval Criteria:

- (1) Hardship unique to property, not self-inflicted. There are exceptional conditions creating an undue hardship, applicable only to the property involved or the intended use thereof, which do not apply generally to the other land areas or uses within the same zone district, and such exceptional conditions or undue hardship was not created by the action or inaction of the applicant or owner of the property;
- (2) Special privilege. The variance will not confer on the applicant any special privilege that is denied to other lands or structures in the same zoning district;
- (3) Literal interpretation. The literal interpretation of the provisions of the regulations would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other properties in the same zoning district and would work unnecessary and undue hardship on the applicant;
- (4) Reasonable use. The applicant and the owner of the property cannot derive a reasonable use of the property without the requested variance;
- (5) Minimum necessary. The variance is the minimum necessary to make possible the reasonable use of land or structures;
- (6) Compatible with adjacent properties. The variance will not be injurious to, or reduce the

value of, the adjacent properties or improvements or be detrimental to the public health, safety or welfare. In granting a variance, the decision-maker may impose conditions deemed necessary to protect affected property owners and to protect the intent of this code;

- (7) Conformance with the purposes of this code. The granting of a variance will not conflict with the purposes and intents expressed or implied in this Code; and
- (8) Conformance with the Comprehensive Plan. The granting of a variance will not conflict with the goals and principles in the adopted Comprehensive Plan.

Baranski felt the request met all the approval criteria.

Discussion: Baranski said this is a great use for a great building. It has been in a bad transition state for quite some time. A unique aspect of the Zoning Ordinance is that it does not look at topography. This building is 60-70 feet below the residential neighborhood buildings. This building is more associated with downtown rather than the neighborhood area. The peak use pattern would be opposite that of Jo Daviess County. Baranski said he went behind the building where Harrison Street would evolve into the access for the inn. It is bad – no way can two cars meet and pass each other. Visitors who are unfamiliar would have difficulty locating this access point.

O'Keefe said he is opposed to this. We might as well eliminate the Bed and Breakfast ordinance. Parking was a major condition for allowing these in a residential district. He is not opposed to the use just to the Variance. Almost everything heard by the Board has something to do with parking. It's not a right – you need to determine if it is detrimental to public health safety or welfare.

Holman said it may be difficult to use the property behind the building, but that is an alternative- it is feasible.

Bochniak said he understands what O'Keefe is saying. Normally the neighbors are opposed – these neighbors are all in favor of the request.

O'Keefe said he is afraid of what will come before the Board if we approve this. If we are going to approve these we should change the Ordinance.

Baranski said if the building was one block over it would be zoned Downtown Commercial. Currently this is Medium Density Residential. It should be zoned similarly to the Courthouse and Bench Street. It will never be a private residence – it has to have another use. He understands Holman support of parking behind the building off Harrison Street but it is just a bad idea. Getting in and out of there is very difficult – Harrison Street is only 10-12 feet wide.

Holman said there are lots of narrow steep streets in Galena – we all use them. These would be comparable to the grade behind the building.

Rosenthal asked who owned the gravel lot below the building. The County? He would feel better if there was an agreement on where the guests could park. It's great that the neighbors want to help out, but what happens when people move and new owners don't feel the same way. He is worried that we might be headed down a slippery slope. He is really glad to see something happen with the building. If we don't follow the ordinance maybe we should change it.

Baranski said the Zoning Board looks at these requests on a case by case basis. We look at each one on its own merit.

O'Keefe said all these parking situations are not consistent with what our Ordinance says.

Baranski said he respects the viewpoint of the other Board members. We are deliberating based on evidence presented. The Ordinance is not perfect.

Holman asked Bochniak why he was in favor of the request. Other than the neighbors supporting this why should it be approved?

Bochniak said Harrison Street is dangerous. If it was twice as wide and regularly maintained he might be able to say parking should be located there.

Rosenthal agreed it was dangerous especially this time of year. There are reasons it is not a street. The City will not maintain this - it is just not set to be a road.

O'Keefe said he felt #2 and #7 of the approval criteria do not apply. If approved this will create a special privilege upon this property. When others come asking for a parking variance we need to grant it. Approving this is not in compliance and violates the code by not requiring them to have the 7 on-site parking spaces.

Baranski said reading it that way you would never grant a variance. Others can ask for the same thing and we will look at its merits before approving or denying a request.

Rosenthal said the ordinance is not black and white - a variance gives us leeway.

O'Keefe said in theory a variance should be harder to get than a Special Use Permit.

#### As Roll Call was:

Bochniak Yes
Cook Yes
Holman No

Nybo Recused

O'Keefe No Baranski Yes Rosenthal Yes

#### Motion carried.

Cal. No. 15S-01, Applicant: Adam Johnson – 211 Fourth Street, Galena, IL 61036 and Owner: Matthew Carroll, 319 Meeker Street, Galena, IL 61036. Location: Parcel: 22-100-896-00, Located on Lots 17 and the East part of Lot 16 in Block 24 of the original town of Galena, situated on the West side of the Galena River, City of Galena, Jo Daviess County, Illinois. Common address 319 Meeker Street, Galena, IL 61036. Request for Special Use Permit to allow a 6-room, owner-occupied, Small Inn in a Low Density Residential District.

**MOTION:** Bochniak moved, seconded by Baranski to open the Public Hearing on <u>Cal. No. 15S-01.</u>

Motion carried on voice vote.

Adam Johnson spoke as an applicant for the request for the Special Use Permit. The first floor of the four story building would be used to check in guests and as the living quarters for the owner. The second, third and fourth floors would be converted to two guest suites per floor. The building is situated on more of a commercial level rather than a residential property. The residential properties are all located above the old jail – there is a natural separation and privacy due to the elevation and landscaping.

Rosenthal asked all those in favor of the request to come forward and testify.

Matt Carroll addressed in more detail the plans for the building. He was born and raised in Galena and his family still lives here. He has been running the Inn at Irish Hollow for the last fifteen years. The inn will provide high end accommodations – something unique to Galena. This is a new product for the area and Galena is ready for this type of establishment. It's a win/win situation as the inn will contribute hotel/motel taxes for Galena and attract a new clientele to the area who will also shop and dine here adding to the sales tax revenue. He is very motivated to get started and breathe some life back into the historic building. The views are incredible from the upper floors – vistas that are not usually seen. It's a whole different

look onto downtown and Galena River. Galena has added the bike trail and better river access recently which helps attract a more diversified visitor base. The inn will do that too. Property values in the area will increase also as the decline of the jail property has gone on for many years.

Bochniak asked about the rear deck.

Carroll said they will provide a small amount of seating there for the guests to relax and enjoy the quiet garden spaces that are planned.

<u>Bill Grosshans</u> said he is very excited about the proposal. The building and grounds have been deteriorating since they moved to their home. They will appreciate the eyesore being converted into a beautiful unique area. Having guests on the back deck will be like having neighbors. People are always looking for different places to stay and will be drawn here. It will be a wonderful addition to the city.

<u>Kathy Farlow</u> said the property was not going to be purchased for use as a single family home. Carroll purchasing the building will allow it to be preserved and restored.

Rosenthal asked all those opposed to the request to come forward and testify.

No one did.

**MOTION:** Cook moved, seconded by Bochniak to close the Public Hearing on <u>Cal. No.</u> <u>15S-</u>01.

Motion carried on voice vote.

**MOTION:** Baranski moved, seconded by Bochniak to draft a positive Finding of Fact to approve the Special Use Permit to allow a 6-room, owner occupied, Small Inn in a Low Density Residential District based on the Special Use Permit Approval Criteria.

Baranski reviewed the approval criteria:

- 1) Site plan review standards. All applicable site plan review criteria in § 154.914.
- (2) District standards. The underlying zoning district standards established in § 154.201 through § 154.209 including the defining characteristics of the district;
- (3) Specific standards. The land use regulations established in § 154.406;
- (4) Availability of complementary uses. Other uses complementary to, and supportive of, the proposed project shall be available including, but not limited to: schools, parks, hospitals, business and commercial facilities, and transportation facilities.

- (5) Compatibility with adjoining properties. Compatibility with and protection of neighboring properties through measures such as:
- (a) Protection of privacy. The proposed plan shall provide reasonable visual and auditory privacy for all dwelling units located within and adjacent to the site. Fences, walls, barriers and/or vegetation shall be arranged to protect and enhance the property and to enhance the privacy of on-site and neighboring occupants;
- (b) *Protection of use and enjoyment.* All elements of the proposed plan shall be designed and arranged to have a minimal negative impact on the use and enjoyment of adjoining property.
- (c) Compatible design and integration. All elements of a plan shall coexist in a harmonious manner with nearby existing and anticipated development. Elements to consider include: buildings, outdoor storage areas and equipment, utility structures, building and paving coverage, landscaping, lighting, glare, dust, signage, views, noise, and odors. The plan must ensure that noxious emissions and conditions not typical of land uses in the same zoning district will be effectively confined so as not to be injurious or detrimental to nearby properties.

#### Baranski felt all criteria were met.

Discussion: Baranski said this is a good use for the property. The building is in disarray and has been sitting in limbo for years as no one has quite known what to do with it. This is an opportunity to preserve and restore the building and give it new life. The building deserves new life and it will be a tremendous addition to the fabric of downtown.

Rosenthal said he was close to voting no for the variance. We don't always follow the ordinance to the letter. The building has basically just been sitting there since it was a jail and really nothing has been done to it for years. He's glad to see someone spend some money to fix it up. Sometimes you bend the rules a little bit to make it work. This happens with the City Council too. If you go strictly by the written word nothing would ever happen.

## As Roll Call was:

Nybo Recused
O'Keefe Present
Baranski Yes
Bochniak Yes
Cook Yes
Holman No
Rosenthal Yes

Motion carried.

Nybo returned to the table.

# **COUNTY ZONING**

None

**WORKSESSION/OTHER** 

None

# **PUBLIC COMMENTS**

None

**MOTION:** Bochniak moved, seconded by Baranski to adjourn the meeting at 8:05 pm.

Motion carried on voice vote.

Respectfully submitted by

Deb Price Zoning Board Secretary